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The Association

Alumni of the Lehigh University Chapter of Tau Epsilon Phi
Tau Alpha Kappa / Alpha Sigma Kappa Chapter

Le/Laf Lowdown – Saturday, November 23rd
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Here’s are the details for this year’s get-together:

The Gateway Conference Center, Rtes 22 & 512, in Bethlehem, will once again be the site for our activities.  Both Holiday Inn rooms and Hampton Inn suites available, blocked for “Tau Epsilon Phi” (suites are held under “Greg Bury”, or mention reservation 81320429). Call 888-22-AT-512 now to reserve your room – we are holding this block as long as possible, but cannot guarantee availablity. If you requested game tickets, pick them up in the Holiday Inn lobby, starting at 10:00. 

Our meeting room at the Gateway will be available for game-watching, with free refreshments.

After the game, cocktails will be served at 5:00 followed by a buffet dinner at 6:00. The $20 dinner cost will be collected at the event, but contact Greg Bury (917-385-7261, gregphoenix@excite.com) by Nov 16th so we can provide a head count. 

The Alumni meeting will follow dinner at 7:00. While we have important issues to discuss, we want the event to be fun for all, so we’ll limit the meeting to an hour. For family & friends who don’t want to sit through the meeting, we’ll have a suite available at the Hampton Inn onsite.

After dinner, the meeting room will be available, or the Club with No Name, the onsite lounge (proper dress required). Or there’s always the sports bar.

And of course, we’ll reconvene Sunday morning for brunch and bad jokes (BYOBJ) either at Krista’s, the restaurant onsite, or at a location selected by the group. See you there!
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Greetings from your Association President: 

Hello Brothers and Sisters.  It’s Fall.  The Lehigh football team is winning most of its games, the leaves are falling, and your mailbox is getting stuffed with yet another edition of the Association Newsletter.  This year we had another great event at Dorney Park, and we look forward to having a fun weekend at the yearly Lehigh-Lafayette football game and alumni reunion.  

The past year finds us still struggling to maintain interest in the association events and the business of keeping this group of friends in touch.  We are trying to manage the Annex, complete payment of the Mortgage on the Annex, and find a new group of association officers to lend us a hand.  We plan on having a real Alumni Association Meeting this year at Lehigh-Lafayette, and we plan on having serious discussions about the future of our little band of friends, fondly known as the TAK/ASK Alumni Association.  A list of discussion points for this meeting has been included in this newsletter so that everyone can understand ahead of time the importance of this meeting.  

I would like to hear any feedback or comments that any of you may wish to share.  I would also like to offer the ears of each of the other Board members (Larry, Mike, Greg, Jeff and Hal).  Please feel free to talk with any of us and let us know what you’re thinking.  We plan to have a fun time at Leh-Laff this year, but we also must have this meeting, and will do our best to make the meeting go smoothly and quickly as possible.  Thank you for your time, and I look forward to hearing from you all, and seeing you all at Leh-Laff.

Fraternally Yours,

Ken Jensen

TAK 264

The Association’s Future 

Editor’s note: The following talking points were handed out at this year’s Dorney Park Picnic. The goal of this year’s Lehigh-Lafayette meeting will be to discuss these issues and elect a new Board to evaluate them further.

What are the long term goals of the TAK Alumni Association? As an organization we are heading no-where slowly.  We haven’t made any plans for the future other than where the next get together will be.  We need to consider a few different directions we could be heading as a group.

Do Nothing Different

If we do nothing differently than what we are doing now, we can continue to have social get-togethers several times a year.  We would continue to maintain and rent the annex, using the profits for TAK functions.

Problem:  The problem with our current approach is participation.  Each year we lose more group participation and it gets harder for the core alumni to focus their attention on maintaining a level of interest.  Eventually, even the board members may drop out and the remainder of the board will have to decide what to do with the remaining assets.

Try to Recolonize

Another possible option for the alumni association would be to pursue recolonization of the active chapter at Lehigh.  We have received pledges of support from George Hassenberg, and presumably TEP National.  This would finally give us a presence at Lehigh, a fresh infusion of new members, and a reason to exist.  The existence of an active chapter would re-invigorate some of the alumni support that we have been losing over the past several years.

Problems:  There are several things that need to be worked out before we can recolonize.

Is the climate right at Lehigh to support a new fraternity?

We need to have someone pursue this question to get a better idea whether the fraternity participation at Lehigh can support another chapter.  Also, we need to find out what incentives would attract freshman to a new fraternity (lifestyles, study habits, social aspects,…).

At the Leh-Laff meeting last year, the suggestion to run a survey at Lehigh to address some of these issues was made.  So far no additional interest has been pursued.

Can TEP National drive the bulk of the effort?

TEP National has offered to help us recolonize at Lehigh.  Most likely, the help of several of our alumni brothers would be required to assist in this effort.  The brothers would have to be relatively local, and probably be needed for several days at a time over several months.  We would definitely have to deal more directly with TEP National if we were to take advantage of their assistance.

How should we pursue recolonization?

Is there enough interest at Lehigh to support another fraternity?  Maybe a non-fraternity social group would be a better approach.  This option would leave us without ties to TEP National.

Dissolve the Alumni Association

Another options would be to dissolve the Alumni Association and migrate to a purely social group.  If we dissolve the TAK Alumni Association, we will need to disburse the association assets.  Besides the obvious assets included in our bank account, there are items of furniture, composites, house wares, files, ceremonial objects, etc.  We would need to decide what to do with these assets (sell, donate, create a scholarship).

We also have to liquidate our partial investment in the Annex.  In order to sell the annex, we would need to settle with the mortgage holder, TEP National.  TEP National has not been too motivated to settle our outstanding bill to date, and may lay claim on the moneys raised from the sale of the annex.

The proposed social group would informally maintain a mailing list and possibly try to arrange social gatherings such as Leh-Laff.  This group would be run through volunteers and would not maintain any assets.

A Message from the Board 


In this newsletter, you’ve heard a lot regarding next year’s plans, and the need to make some changes. We still feel that The Association has a lot to offer, in terms of our current activities and communications, and possibly a future link to some active organization. Those of you who attend our get-togethers have told us that you want them to continue, and we’ve heard similar responses regarding these letters.


We don’t feel that “closing up shop” is our only alternative – we’ve presented several options here. They are all possible, including continuing and improving our current activities. We’re simply at a point where we need more participation and new volunteers to do that. To that end, here again is a summary of the Board leadership roles, to allow you to consider them now. If you’d like more info, feel free to contact the current members listed below.


We also would like to stress that we will discuss the issues, but don’t intend to choose a course of action on November 23rd – that will take more than an hour, and will require the involvement of some who won’t be there. Nevertheless, the success of our meeting and elections will set the tone for next year’s decisions and events. If we are to continue and grow, the time to start is on Saturday, November 23rd.

TAK Alumni Board Positions

President

The President leads the Alumni Executive board and is responsible for all Alumni Board Activities.  The President coordinates with other board members, and the alumni association at large.  The President should be able to delegate responsibilities while being able to broker decisions about alumni association affairs.

Vice President

The Vice President is a member of the executive board and assists the president in coordinating alumni association affairs.  The Vice President interfaces directly with the National Fraternity Association.

Treasurer

The Treasurer is a member of the executive board and is responsible for managing the finances of the alumni association.  An additional responsibility of the treasurer is to receive and manage payments from the Annex rental properties.

Scribe

The Scribe is responsible for interfacing with the alumni association at large.  The Scribe will compile information for the newsletter, coordinate printing and distribution of the newsletter, and act as a focal point for gathering all alumni related news.

Annex Manager

The Annex Manager is responsible for managing all activities relating to the Association’s Annex property.  Duties for the annex Manager include coordination of rental agreements, property maintenance, interaction with lessees, and assessments of any fines as required.  Relative geographic proximity to Bethlehem, Pa is preferred.

Activities Chair

The Activities Chair is an informal board position created to help organize the and execute of association activities during the year.  This position entails coordinating event schedules with the alumni board, coordinating detailed event execution (facilities, menus, tickets,...), and ensuring that all details of an event are properly handled.

Communications Chair

The Communications Chair is an informal position created to help organize the association’s efforts to communicate with the alumni association as a whole.  This position entails maintaining the alumni address database, alumni e-mail addresses, and assisting the alumni board in communicating with the alumni association at large.

The 2002 Alumni Association Board

President – Ken  Jensen

Vice President – Lawrence Aaronson                                                               Activities Chair – Greg Bury

Treasurer – Mike Sicinski                                                                    Communications Chair – Hal Frasch

Scribe – Jeff Miller                       Members at Large – Mark Gravez, Lynne Schiller, Debbie DeDonado                                      

Escape from Miller’s Mountain.

Freddie Krueger, Jason, the Great Pumpkin…none of them compare to the thrills of the Jake’o’Lantern of Miller’s Mount…gather ‘round kiddies, if you dare, for these grim tales…

About 20% of the email addresses Hal maintains in his Master Address Database (MAD) are no longer working. This means that either 1) they are no longer working; or 2) they are no longer working. To ensure our database is as current as can possibly be (particularly given the Alumni Board is considering selling this database to Genny Ale (as we’re the last organization on earth to have imbibed their liquid quencher and, as such, a potential direct campaign target), please email Hal (HalFrasch@aol.com) with your current email address if it’s been changed over the past two years (or email him other brother’s/sister’s email addresses you know have recently changed). The Alumni organization is also trying to save on email postage costs given our dwindling reserves, and this will help our cause. In the words of Bartles and James (blackballed during a 1969 house meeting), we thank you for your support. 

We’d like to start this Newsletter update with one particular update from long lost Don Murphy (1975), which arrived our way in late 2001, but we felt is was worth keeping all in suspense until now with his news, given the prison sentence and all. Here it is, the full Monty…. “I have been out of touch with everybody for many years. I graduated from Lehigh in '75, lived two years in the Annex and my senior year lived a couple blocks away but was a social member and active in the frat. Had a visit with Dave Gross (1977) (in mid-2001). I live on an island. Amelia Island, Florida just north of Jacksonville (Editor grew up in Rhode Island, also north of Jacksonville). Came here to start my own shipping line with a group of managers who were with a shipping line in South Florida. As it turned out the shipping business was pretty cut throat and we lasted just over two and a half years before the big boys put us under. In any case, we were stranded on a really beautiful paradise island and have been here for 14 years now. My wife and I have a Massage Therapy practice that we work 100 hours a week. We do all kinds of massage therapy and teach Yoga and Meditation classes. I started teaching Yoga classes my senior year at Lehigh and kept at it all of these years. We have over 3,000 clients and they keep us very busy. We have 3 acres that we are in the process of developing into a Healing Retreat Center. Over the next 3 years we should have a total of 20,000 sq ft of buildings on the property. It is pretty exciting watch all of this grow in front of our very eyes... As I read through the (2001) Newsletter I felt a bit lonely not seeing very many familiar names. I know they are out there but guys like Bob (Bob) Whitney, Al (Al) Sonder (not too sure if he ever graduated!???), Frank (Frank) Ingrassia (1975) (probably doesn't have much time to keep track of this kind of thing), and Jay (Jay) Teich were some of the guys who were in my years at TEP. I really enjoyed my time there and the friend I made. (Editor note: Don typed the word “friend” in his email update – we were not sure if he meant “friends” or just one friend). Unfortunately time moves very fast on my end. When I graduated I ended up working in Psych hospitals for a few years (I was one of the guys with the keys!). Then I went to sea for 17 years on every kind of boat, ship, tugboat around the world. Many miles and years at sea. Mostly as a Captain. Those years were fun too. Now running the Massage Center is where all of my energies are placed. After many years of hard work it is really paying off. Well anyway I appreciate the Newsletter and the work that has gone into it. Please keep me on your mailing list. For future reference my e-mail address is dome@net-magic.net. I also have two websites: www.massageware.com (my software company) and www.domehealingcenter.com (my massage center). Please let me know if there is anything I can do to help. 5028 First Coast Hwy Amelia Island, FL 32034 1-800-520-8514.” Don, good to hear from you. You still have an outstanding house bill of $12.28, which given you’ve asked if there’s anything you can do…. Speaking of Dave Gross and the disco days of the mid-1970s, Dave etch-a-sketched the following news update: “Frank (Frank) Ingrassia is a partner at Goldman Sachs. He was president of the frat when his time came. Ron (Ron) Roth (1976) went to Stanford law followed by a year in taxes in NYU and then went on to become partner at Wilson Sonsini Goodrich Rosati in Palo Alto. They're consulted by all the biggest tech firms. Jim (Jim) Carpenter (1976) is alive and well. His address is 4 Pavia Ct. 1D Rosedale, MD 21237.” Dave, thanks for the flashback. Lynn (Ligotti) Erskine (1990) and hubby Charlie Erskine (Ligotti) (1988) are expecting their second Erskine child on December 25th, joining their daughter, Stephanie Erskine (3.65), who can't wait to be a big sister. The Erskines reside in Westtown, PA, which is between Philadelphia and Wilmington, DE. Lynn Erskine works in Center City Philadelphia at the investment firm of Rorer Asset Management, talking with clients about their dwindling portfolios and the stock market in general. Charlie Erskine started an engineering consulting business two years ago, specializing in finite element analysis for the refining and petrochemical industry. Lynn Erskine passes on that her bud Jennifer Stone (1990), just married Nick Grasso in a private ceremony (even the bride and groom weren’t invited), with a celebration that followed at their NJ Shore beach party this past summer. Those in attendance included Eric Blecker, Mark Gambino, Sherry (Houtz) Malloy, beloved board members Greg Bury and Ken Jensen, and Mike Merritt. Mike and his wife Martha are expecting their third child on New Year's Day. Lynn Erskine also bumped into Larry Aaronson (1988) in her office building elevator bank at One Liberty Place. (Larry was hurt by the bumping but has since recovered and has settled out of court with Lynn Erskine). Says Lynn Erskine “I still have yet to call Larry to catch up, but Larry, I still have your business card in my do-do pile (I think she meant to do pile). If any of you remember frequent Annex visitors PhilJim “SlimJim” Sherma and Paul Simon (Pike), Charlie Erskine and I still keep in touch with both of them. PhilJim works at the Federal Reserve in Philadelphia (yes, I'm serious). We were sorry to miss Dorney Park this year. It's a great event for the kids. We hope the tradition continues. My email address is lerskine@comcast.net.” Hopefully everyone now can spell Erskine. Lou Savastani and spouse Kate will soon be celebrating their four-year anniversary, and son William's third birthday this New Years Eve. Sweet Lou just had his five-year anniversary at CooperNeff (division of BNP Paribas, a/k/a "The Big French Bank") where he is currently developing software for the convertible bonds desk. Lou was intending to go to Hawaii for the Ironman Triathlon in October but, as he puts it, some schmuck on a mountain bike ran into him and broke his foot. He’s already signed up for the 2003 Ironman Canada, in Penticton, BC (British Columbia for the non-Canadians), so he can drive his family crazy with his training schedule for another year. He regularly sees Dave Estock (plus wife Megan and daughter Julia), Sterling Spatz (plus wife Kathy and daughter Emma), Scott Silvi (no offspring that he’s aware of), Captain Bob Waite (married to the sea), and Kevin and Martha Sullivan (expecting their first (Editor is assuming this means a child)). Mike Chapkovich (1983) (the Editor’s blessed pledge warden who was frequently paid off in Twinkies and Scooter Pies to be light on the Editor during line ups), sends the following update (which has been corrected for spelling and grammatical mistakes): “I recently changed jobs so I have new e-mail address (chapkovichmj@navsea.navy.mil). I recently moved from South Jersey to Northern Virginia. After almost 20 years working for the Navy in Lakehurst, New Jersey (for the air side of the Navy) and Philadelphia (for the sea side of the Navy) it was time to move on to bigger and better things. So I took a chance and moved to Naval Sea Systems Command Headquarters in Washington, DC for a promotion. I started the new job in March and moved into a new townhouse on Piedmont Club Golf Course in Haymarket, Virginia in June. I stayed with fellow TEP Tony Budzichowski (1983) and his family from March to June until my house was completed. Tony works in the same organization and lives in the same development I do (yes we do car pool -- it's good for the environment [and pocket] you know). My new job entails managing several Navy shipboard environmental programs, and working directly with the EPA (and a host of environmental lawyers) writing new government rules for water-related (and urinary) discharges from vessels of the Department of Defense (part of the reauthorization of the Clean Water Act for those environmentalists out there). The move from South Jersey to Northern Virginia was interesting and certainly not dull. I thought I had seen traffic and insane driving in New York City during my trips to see family. However, the Washington, DC area is in a category all its own when it comes to traffic and driving. The people are all so nice until they get in their cars. The same person that held a door open for you will cut you off at high speed to gain one car length on the way home. I'm wondering how the auto makers get away with selling cars without turn signals around here? Car pools are a necessity. They keep you sane by allowing you to relax as a passenger on non-driving days. Speaking of car pools, the latest sniper shooting here (in Manassas, VA) took place a quarter mile from my car pool meeting place....a very unsettling situation. Very soon after I moved to the Washington, DC area Neal (Bugsy) Siegel (1982) (but if you saw him you’d guess he graduated many years earlier) and his family moved out (to Colorado Springs). I wonder if there was a connection? And Neal is my big brother!! (And the Editors!) Neal and his wife Lisa hosted a party before they left this summer, where I was able to see TEP brothers Gregg Barr, Mark Weyer, Doug Murk and Dave Hanson. Well that's it for now. I’ll drop you a line in 20 years when I have another update.” Chappy, thanks for the newsletter filler, hope not to see you in the news. Kirk Aulenbach (1990) is a computer programmer working at Exel, Inc. in Mechanicsburg, PA. Kirk gets to work at home 3-4 days per week, has three kids, in his words…“Marissa is 10 and is heavy into dance, singing, piano, and flute. She's in 4th grade now. Kayla is 5 and also dances and sings and just started kindergarten this year. Benjamin is the tough one. He's 2 and ALL 2. He's into the terrible two's in a BIG way. He's a lot of fun and loves to play with his trucks and his big sisters”. The Aulenbachs just got back from a trip to Disney World in Florida for a week and had an absolute blast (Editor’s note: they must have gone without kids, as I’ve always felt worn out when I’ve gone there with mine, as well as big-time stressed (particularly if I’ve lost one of my kids there). Ken Klages (1979) is still living in Marin County (San Francisco Bay Area) and has the following report “Hey duuuude, what’s happening! Narly, man! Far out and groove to the muuuusic, will ya?” Oops, wrong email from Ken, here’s the right one: “19 years in this house now and I am still not done remodeling it! (Probably never will be....) My wife Kathy and I started a non-profit dog rescue group a year ago to rescue and adopt out dogs under 15 lbs. Our website www.smalldogrescue.org got over 250,000 hits its first year and we get 3 to 5 applications per day. All of the dogs live in our house so we can evaluate and train them and match them up with the best family. We rescue about 100 dogs per year (which is a lot (of bitches) in one house - fortunately they are not here all at the same time... although today we have 5 dogs here). I am still building web sites for small businesses. My focus is consultants, retailers, etc. who don't have big budgets for large web design firms. I also offer marketing advice in addition to building their sites, and things are going quite well (in between playing with the dogs). Gotta keep busy to buy all that dog food...Hello to all of the great guys from TEP/TAK '75 to '79. The fun and craziness we enjoyed in those days is a thing of the past with all of the rules the kids have to put up with today, but funny how we all turned out OK, isn't it?” Ken, if each dog pooped ¾ of a pound of poop each day, how many pounds of dog poop would be pooped in a year at your house? That would be an interesting math problem to solve. My kids have hated picking up dog clinkers for our five dogs, I can’t imagine having 100 dogs. Guess you don’t walk barefoot around your property, eh?. Jenny Elwood (1985) and hubby Elwood (1984) (the Editor’s House mate for two years) sends a very very personal and deep message: “Absolutely NOTHING new. All work and NO PLAY....you can interpret that any way you want!!! Hopefully we'll be able to come out to Coudersport soon and visit/harass you guys”. Jenny, please remember to bring along some cherry vodka for Elwood and I to drink (to rekindle a Saucon Valley pledge experience…), and do expect to take back your Scottish Bagpipe record we’ve been trading back and forth since we graduated in ‘84. You’re always welcome to visit. Matthew Kearns (1978) is doing a gig at Microsoft Research for the next year as a Sr. DBA/Analyst studying cyber-communities and conversations in cyberspace. He recently bought a new house in Kirkland, WA and kids Marty (7) and Valerie (4) and wife Emmi (no age provided) are doing great. Outside of work, he sings choral music (la la la la la) and is a YMCA Y-guides nation chief (leading 350 dads and sons to campouts and other events). He is getting ready for the nine months of rain upcoming in the Seattle area, and asks that any TEP/TAK bros/sissies living or visiting in the region drop him a line at mlkearns@yahoo.com. The wife of Fraaaaaank Friedman (1985) is expecting their second [child] around Thanksgiving. Don’t read into that. Major Jim Gehring is a Deputy Chief of Mobilizations for the Army National Guard. In the few legible words I could decipher in his email and in the voice of the Indian Chief in F Troop: “many soldiers move…me keep busy…work long hours…life good…marriage wonderful…hunt many buffalo…smoke peace pipe…Ha-le-lu-jah Na-ton (what movie was that from, the last three blurbs that is, all good Cavalry guys out there will likely recognize it…yep, "She Wore a Yellow Ribbon", Old Indian Chief to CPT Nathan Brittles, c. 1953 - and John Wayne still should have won an Academy Award for that one (nominated but didn't win it)).” Jim, awesome update! Just awesome. Glad to hear all the awesome news and awesome insight! Also, thanks for adhering to the copyright laws so as to keep this Newsletter out of legal hot water. Jim was also nice enough to send Editor excerpts from a diary maintained by Dayne Weierbach on his recent move to Tulsa, none of which can be printed here. Bart Smoot (1982) is a 2nd year medical student at UCSD, having spent much of his first year learning about the normal human body (as opposed to abnormal, Editor guesses), and his second year learning about disease. He is currently learning anatomy, which he suggests is kind of a "rite of passage" in the medical education process (kinda like pledging). Over the summer, he spent a month in a coastal Honduran town learning some of the art of 3rd world medicine (practiced also in Coudersport where the Editor lives), and improving his Spanish. He lived with a family and worked in the local public hospital, or other local/rural clinics. He also spent two weeks on the east coast, including biking with a friend from Cambridge to Provincetown, and spends a good chunk of his free time working in free clinics, trying to get just a bit more free "doctoring" experience. Says Bart: “The Chargers are looking a bit improved this year. We're hopeful that the perennial losing streak will be turned around. I am less hopeful about the Redskins. Lehigh's team is looking good again this year. Say hello if any of you come to San Diego.” Larry Bertan (1983) has no news to report since the last time he had no news to report. Roseanne (Roseanna Roseanna Danna) Otto attended Cedar Crest College from 1987-88, during which time she was also a TEP Little Sister. Here’s what she has to say about her TEP experience: “I really must say in all honesty that it was the best social life I've ever had while hanging out with my "brothers and sisters"! The memories I have always make me smile :) (The Editor has no memories, but pictures have proven he was physically there). Wednesday Pub Nights were the BEST! I was always late to my Thursday morning classes! I'm still in contact with Kev Maher, Deanna Burgess and John & Nora Slanski (bless their little one). Presently I'm doing graphics in King of Prussia, PA (I was actually studying nursing at CCC) and live in Havertown, PA. Still single and no kiddos. I have lots of pets - 1 ferret (Doodlebug), 2 cats (Claire, Mary & Beastie), 1 squirrel (Rocky), 1 bird (Oscar). I sing in a band every weekend and host karaoke on Thursday night in Cherry Hill, NJ. I also work part time for a local TV show called “Happenings TV” doing their promotions and marketing. I recently got my motorcycle license and bought a Kawasaki Vulcan 800. My life's pretty fulfilling and very busy.” Wow, what an update! Thanks, Roseanne. The Editor would like to point out a coincidence with Roseanne’s life and Editor’s life – they both live in PA. Professor Pete Foltz (1985) is happy to hear what everyone is up to “even if [Editor] had to threaten them to get the information out of them”. Pete has been living in Las Cruces, NM for the last eight years where he is a professor of engineering psychology (“yes, those four years of watching the engineering majors in the house convinced me that they needed help!”). Four years ago, Pete and two partners formed a software company, Knowledge Analysis Technologies (knowledge-technologies.com), to commercialize some inventions they had developed and patented. The company is doing well, having avoided the dot-com bust due to their funding coming from the DOD. Their primary product is software that can grade essays as accurately as teachers and they have been selling it to publishing companies and the military. Their headquarters are in Boulder, Colorado, so whenever Pete has a break from his teaching, he commutes up to Boulder. On the personal side, Pete’s wife Adrienne is still a professor at NMSU, they have an almost four-year-old daughter named Miranda and an old Bernese Mountain dog. They moved a few years ago into a part-adobe, part-frame house in Las Cruces and recently bought a townhouse in Boulder. If any of you are coming through CO or NM, let him know. Thanks, teach. Regards to the Roadrunner. Bruce Kerman (1982) dropped the Editor a brief hello, how-do-you-do from his Upper St. Clair (Pittsburgh) abode, where he’s working with Federal Express. Bruce responded to Editor’s initial email request for information the next day! Eric D. Brown (TAK 292) provides the following update: “Just moved to Address 8515 Salsifa Terrace Colorado Springs, CO 80920. Phone: 719-963-8030. Wife: Jennifer. Daughter: Emily (6/15/00). I will be unable to attend both Dorney and Lehigh/Lafayette this year. I think we should continue holding these annual events.” (Editor’s note: The TEP alumni board has no say on whether the Lehigh/Lafayette game should or should not be held, but if we did, we’d agree with Eric that it should continue to be held). Eric’s family is flying into PA on the Tuesday after the game this year for Thanksgiving (maybe he can attend the birth of Fraaaaank Friedman’s little one). He wishes he had more leave time from USAF for an extended trip to include the game. Speaking of Dorney, here is a list of just some of the folks who attended this year’s alumni event held at the park on October 5th: Sherry Malloy, Jim Jordan, Joanne Loew, Neil Gerwig, Jonathan Frazee, Joe Ciasullo, Greg Bury, Ken Jensen, Mike Sicinski, Terry Pagan, Janet York, Kevin Maher, Mike Merritt, Marc Gravez, Chris Kaleda, Cindy Bartera, Hal Frasch, Pete Cole, Craig Stansbury, Larry Aaronson, Aimee Burton and Wayne Baker. Much thanks go out to alumni board members Greg Bury, Mike Sicinski, Hal Frasch and Ken Jensen for successfully coordinating the event for another year. Speaking of Wayne Baker (1982), he and wife Anne and son Matthew (4) are well. They live in Westfield, NJ in a 75-year-old house (i.e, if you cut down a plank, it would have 75 rings). Here’s what Wayne-O has to say: “I've been running a lot this summer - my weight is down to under 155 (my college max.) from a high of 195 about 3 1/2 yr ago. Anne works as a personal trainer. I keep in touch with several of the brothers on a regular/irregular basis. The annual Jewish Christmas party continues, with more people, but fewer brothers. Normally attending are Larry Bertan, Rich Lowe, and occasionally Neal "Bugsy" Siegel (often bringing his brother Steve "Bugsy" Siegel) - though with his move to Colorado, we doubt his ability to remain in this category for the long-term. Bruce Kerman and Bob Gutstein haven't made it in several years. I think I'm leaving someone off the list, but my brain function is still a bit dubious. I spoke briefly with Dan "Claw" Bernstein when I was in California in June. Felix Endico continues to play big band music. He has been playing a long-term gig on Saturdays at Vuli, a restaurant at the top of the Stamford, CT Marriott? I ran into Ed Thal in a diner in Red Bank in early September. He and I continue to make a similar backwards commutes, both going from Union County to the Red Bank area. He works for Hovnanian - the builder, in their corporate office. We had last seen each other at Kindercare in Clark, where we both sent our children until his second was born earlier this year. If I recall correctly, his son Jack is about three (twee) and I think his little one is a girl. I'm going to miss Lafayette this year - I'll be at a medical trade show in Germany. I really enjoyed seeing Mark Altman there last year.” Thanks, D-Wayne! Gooten lucken in de homeland Germany, yah, and no playing with any fraulines (Note: Editor’s German language skills are limited to what’s on Hogan’s Heroes). The work weekend was recently held Saturday, August 17th. Please, everyone, we should all plan to attend next year. The Annex is looking very good these days, thanks almost solely due to the ongoing efforts of Mike (Me Myself and I) Sicinski. The renters there have also established a clean up house duty list and they are keeping the place fairly cleaned. As Mike is running low on things to fix (mostly painting and carpet cleaning), we should have an Annex party and trash it up a bit to keep him busy for the foreseeable future. When you’re sleeping tonight, think of Mike, and then make plans to attend the work weekend next year. Maybe Eric Lynn could assemble another Volkswagon Beetle in the basement. This just in from Linda (Busch) Somach “Good to hear from you Jake. (Good to hear from you, Linda). I miss you Jake. (I miss you too, Linda). Here are some pictures of me, Jake. (Here are some pictures of me, Linda).” Oops, that’s the wrong update, sorry about that. Here’s the right one: “It’s been a rough year for those of us who live in or near NYC. I moved from upstate to Staten Island 18 months ago (for a man, of course, why else would ANYONE choose to move to Staten Island). (The smell). I started a private practice (I'm a psychologist) last September and needless to say, my business has BOOMED since Sept. 11th. Last January I married my true love and a real mensch (Jeff Somach, which almost rhymes with mensch and stomach) who I met in an AOL Jewish singles chat room. He runs a 90-year old family business on Staten Island so we're stuck here for life it seems. Wayne Anderson and his son, Eric (my Godson) were at the wedding. We're buying a house right now and working on starting a family (practicing is fun), so we're a bit behind schedule for our ages, but happy to have finally found our match! We have two dogs, Munson and Rascal. I have changed my name from Linda Busch to Linda Somach, though I use Busch professionally and don't mind if people still use it to make life easier. OK, a favorite TEP memory…How about when the University cracked down on alcohol at fraternity parties and sent booze patrols out on party weekends? We'd station two pledges at the door to stand guard and when they gave the signal that the patrol was coming, all the alcohol would be ditched or hidden, and we'd all pretend to be sober. As soon as the patrol left---PARTY TIME!” Linda, congrats from all of us on your wedding. Well Lordy, Lordy, looky here who is forty (ok, just about all of us now), it’s none other than Lincoln “Luke” Haresign (Booze) (1984). Here’s Luke’s lowdown (the Editor has corrected some of this update in brackets): “I went to visit a goof [good] friend of mine and fellow TEP/TAK brother recently with my fiancee Andrea Harris. We checked out all the houses of the [several alleged] local [Adelphia] criminals and had a grand old time. We drank a beer or two [cases], played cards, and just generally hung out. This friend of mine's wife just published a best selling book [Aimee] that's tearing up Amazon with thousands [dozens] of copies sold. The brother was none other than Jeff (Jake) Miller (Booze) (1984). Oh, and by the way, I ran in to Rich Zieger (1984) walking out of my daughter's day care. Rich appeared to be happily married with at least one kid that I could see and running Ziegler Enterprises.” Luke, we did have a great time! Luke is my daughter Tess’s Godfather, and is a senior executive programming kinda guy at Comverse Technology and has two beautiful daughters, Abby and Juliette. Neal (Bugsy) Siegal’s probation officer tells us that Bugs has a new e-mail address (dabugs15@adelphia.net), a new home address (225 Sedona Drive Colorado Springs CO 80921), a new phone number (719-484-0569), a new job (he still works for AT& T, but is now in Colorado), and a new hair piece (this last part may not be true, but it sounded good, so Editor included it anyway, particularly given that all Alumni board members are fully indemnified for any libel suits up to the total investment value of the Alumni organization’s holdings, which is now a few dollars). Jamie Holbrook (1976), who’s now close to 50, writes in from Seattle: “Being on the west coast is a tad difficult to participate in the Dorney or Laffayette events. Were I local, I'd probably show up. I am amazed that this [Alumni] organization can keep going (to the potty) after so many years (we are also). I try to get the satellite feed out here every November. Someone rents out Dante's pub and we have breakfast (kickoff is at 9am). I like it even more when the game goes longer than scheduled and the next crowd - die hard WA fans - are chomping to get in to see the Apple Cup (WA U vs. WA State).” Jamie, thanks for the update, it’s always glad to hear from one of our old old old timers. From Dave (Dave) Holly: “Was part of the overall communications industry implosion, but I have survived to this point and moved from Maryland to Florida to take over as head of ACTERNA’s Cable Networks Division. While telecom is still in the toilet (tell us all about it), cable has stabilized and delivered some modest growth. New address: 5325 Ashley Parkway Sarasota, FL 34241. I traded woods and hiking for beaches and boating. I am now, unbelievably, a Florida resident and a registered voter, not that we count all the votes down here.” Regina (Monologues) Beck also has a new address: 1229 221st PL SW, Bothell (which rhymes with brothel), WA 98021. She is an alum of a famous company: an ex-subsidiary of Enron, which has recently been sold off to a Canadian company (Editor works for an Adelphia entity, and can sympathize big time). Not sure if Regina gets as excited as Jamie about the Apple Cup, though. Connie Wolfe admits to being lame about keeping in touch. She lives in San Diego, one block from the beach, and works for a large law firm (Pillsbury Winthrop LLP) doing complex civil litigation. She is divorced but keeping busy dating 25 year olds, in her words “I assume that I will outgrow this phase, but have decided to enjoy it while it lasts. I work a lot, but managed to take a week off in Jamaica and am going to Puerto Vallarta in October. I am embarrassed to say I have done nothing of any redeeming social value since my graduation from college, but I have had a lot of fun. I hope that counts for something. I would love to hear from anyone who makes their way out to San Diego – email cwolfe@pillsburywinthrop.com.” Connie, expect a call from the Editor (no, I’m not 25, but I just may take the family out there for a day trip). Geoff Rhine (1974), this Newsletter’s fourth oldest alum providing an update, sent the Editor the following in calligraphy: “In the past 18 months (since the last solicitation for news), I had a birthday (BS ChE '74) - you do the math; I sent my son off to college (it wasn't Lehigh); I got remarried; l built a new house (just outside Philly to (avoids city wage tax) between my current consulting client and my wife's job in NJ) and sold the old one; I traveled to Korea and St. Martin; I lost as much as most of you in the market, mutual funds, 401K, etc. (that assumes most of us started with the same balance, which Editor knows wasn’t the case with respect to his family’s finances). I occasionally chat with John Dittmeyer, but haven't been on-line much so no recent news.” Geoff, thanks for the news, and congrats on your marriage! Jeffrey Picker (1968) provided the Editor with the following update in hieroglyphics: “As one of the older alums I know many from my generation don't respond to your [Editor’s] requests, but I will. (Thanks, Jeff, we knew we could count on you. Go, Jeff, Go, Jeff, I knew the large font would get some of the older brothers’ attention) The most exciting things in our lives have, fortunately been good -- a new grandchild born in July (our second) and another one on the way, due in January 2003. Our youngest son, Eric, is getting married in November, so we will have all three of our kids married, all the children and their spouses gainfully employed and no immediate concerns about anyone moving back home. As with so many others in my generation, we are dealing with grandchildren and aging parents at the same time (and farting unexpectedly). I am still Treasurer of GUARD Financial Group, a financial services company, headquartered in scenic Wilkes-Barre, PA (were you once the bursar?). We have three property and casualty companies, all specializing in writing workers' compensation insurance for small to medium sized businesses in 18 states. We own a bank and are continuing to grow nicely in accordance with our business plan. Jan and I met while I was at Lehigh and will celebrate 34 years of marriage in January -- hard to believe that so many years have gone by and that in June my class of ‘68 will celebrate 35 years since graduation. We may just go to check it out.” Jeff’s classmate Robert Bevilacqua (1968) smoke signaled the following update: “We have moved from Reston, VA to Shelburne, VT. I graduated in 1968 and married Nancy Grominger (pinned shortly after TAK went national with TEP). I currently work with Immigration and Naturalization Service and manage the Debt Management Center in Williston, VT. Our current address is 573 Longmeadow Dr., Shelburne, VT 05482” I’m sure I speak for everyone involved with TEP/TAK in saying it’s great to hear from those early pioneers that paved the way for the rest of us. Thanks to Jeff and Robert for keeping in touch. Also, thanks to Robert for informing us on the Shelburne, VT zip code. On the entire other side of the spectrum, Mike (Oz) Oswald (1992) informs us he married Kimberley Williams this past April in Maui, then he honeymooned on Kauai (and on Kimberly). They had a reception in Boulder, CO later in the summer. Kimberley is a hair stylist and Mike is employed by Platts in Boulder. They’re the proud parents of a little Pug puppy named Cowboy, who is about ½ year old and an adorable little chap, although Mike comments he's a handful at times (and his diapers are really poopy). Mike still plays ultimate frisbee, and doesn’t expect to back east for another year or so, as he’s burned up all his vacation time. He can be reached at 303-440-8078 (home) and 720-548-5562 (work) or michael_oswald@platts.com. Barry J. Glickman, Esq. (1979) of Zeichner Ellman & Krause LLP has the following legal statement to make “I'm still an attorney and I remain married to my first wife, Jill, whom I allowed to bear my two wonderful children, Stephanie, 13, and Jane, 10. I have a dog, Dolly, a hamster, Herbert, a rapidly diminishing number of tropical fish and a voracious pet mortgage. (Barry, are we related? One of my dogs has attempted to make love to a porcupine four separate times over the past year – an expensive proposition to say the least.) Brothers David (Dactyl) Caplan (1978), and Scott (Frockie) Frock (1979) both manufactured excuses for not attending Steffi's Bat Mitzvah in April. (Editor needn’t manufacture an excuse, as he wasn’t invited). The excuses, however, seemed believable enough that the brothers remain on my "B" list for Jane's gala in 3 years.” This just in: “I am Chris Kaup (1988). My wife, Debra, and I live in Phoenix, Arizona. We have two daughters, Mackenzie - 4 years and Abigail - 19 months. I am a partner in Phoenix law firm named Tiffany & Bosco, P.A. and practice in the fields of commercial bankruptcy and litigation. (Chris, have I dealt with you yet? Seems like I’ve dealt with a ton of bankruptcy attorneys as of late…) I would like to see the chapter re-colonize. However, I understand that the former cook - George - is still in the tube room watching porn. (Update - George died on the couch 12 years ago, although he still hasn’t fully withered away, so possibly we can re-colonize.) I do speak with several of my brothers periodically - but not enough. If any TEP brother intends on visiting Phoenix, please call me at my office (602-255-6000) or at home (602-944-6403).” Chris didn’t provide his fax number, but we’ll provide to all in the next Newsletter. The following update provided to us from Janet York may be a bit outdated, having been provided to Editor in late 2001, however, for those reading it for the first time, assume it’s current (Editor apologizes to Janet in advance if it’s not): “Hello to my friends and family! (Hello, Janet). I know it's been a long time since I "talked" to some of you (special apologies to my Lehigh and Anadigics friends), so I thought I'd send a brief note and let you know what's going on with me. As most of you know, I've had a lot of ups and downs lately, especially in the job market. (Some of us our snapping our fingers to that). Although I worked some wonderful temp jobs (thanks APD and Lehigh) and some not so wonderful ones (but made great friends - Diana, Sandy and Denise!), I have been hunting for a position that would not only be permanent but fulfilling too. So, I am pleased to announce that effective October 2001, I will be in the accounting department at Essroc Materials It didn't take much soul searching to accept this position. I believe this will be a wonderful company to work for and that I will have a happy future with them. As for the rest of life, I've been spending a lot of time with friends both old and new and not nearly enough time with my family. I hope to visit my sister, Carol, in Kentucky for the long Thanksgiving weekend. And I would like to remind everyone far away that I have a lovely guest bedroom here! And on that note, I'd sure like to hear from some of you! You know who you are! And I hope all is well with you and yours.” Hope the new job’s worked out ok for you, Janet. It’s been a tough couple years on that front for a lot of folks. Daneen Sciranka-Kudlak says hello to Janet. York and passes on her email address (daneen@entermail.net). She relocated to this area from Avalon, N.J. and since 1988 has worked as an R.N. in the O.R. at St. Luke's in Bethlehem. She has a 10 year-old daughter, Jordan and a 7-year old son, Brett. I spotted an email in my inbox from Russ Johnson (1985). In October 1982 (one score ago) Editor tagged along with party-animal Russ to a Cedar Crotch party at which Editor met his eventual wife Betsy. Here’s Russ’s’s’s status, albeit a bit outdated having been sent to Editor in late 2001: “Sister Jacqui and her husband of 18 years Rich, their 7-year-old daughter Megan, and their 2-year old son Jeremy are all living in North Jersey and doing well. Wife Bev, Timmy (now nearly 5-years-old), and I all had some struggles with health problems but are all doing better. Bev had been diagnosed with hypothyroidism and was on medication for that but she's been healed of that and just got off of the medication this week. My Crohn's disease had been doing real well, but I had a flare-up in July, and am now doing better again. Timmy (and the rest of us) had some problems, but we're starting to get that figured out. I was in Dallas earlier this week and we're getting ready to go to PA next week to speak at a missions conference at our main home church and to visit several other financial and prayer supporters of our ministry with Wycliffe. As I was going through some of my old files I came across some 100 pages of TAK Alumni Association stationery with the 227 Warren Square address on it, back from when I was the Alumni Assoc. secretary back in 198?. Several times I've meant to see if anyone wanted it or not, but I've never asked anyone about it before Do you or anyone else want it? (Ken/Hal, are we selling this on EBAY? Please advise, as we need the funds.) Do you have any contact information for my original big brother Pat Ford? When Pat left, I (sadly and embarrassingly) chose Mark Weyer as my new big brother.“ Russ can be reached at russ_johnson@sil.org if anyone has any news on Pat. Russ, glad to hear all is relatively well on the homefront. Pete Cole (TAK 251) (and Laura and Charlie and Kate) now reside at 38 Stevens Street, Bernardsville, NJ 07924. It’s sounds cozy. Scott Frock and wife Carol and daughter Carolyn are still living in Stratham, NH. Scott works as the Finance Director for a start-up company called Segway LLC. Scott’s history lesson of the month: “Nothing has changed about NH. We still hate taxes, people from Maine, and people from Massachusetts (not necessarily in that order).” NEWS FLASH…This just in from Mike Sicinski: “Last week our gas fired boiler for the annex heating system died. It ran for one day and decided not to cooperate the next day. The unit is back up and running as of last Friday. It will cost about $200 to repair. There was corrosion in the outlet damper keeping it from operating properly. Keeping our tenants warm.” Thanks Mike for that bit of news. Now, back to our regularly scheduled Newsletter. First-time Newsletter responder Mike "Alice the Goon" Parzynski (TAK 320) sent the following update on cassette with a videotape backup: “My wife Cathy and I just moved into our new house. We are still in Lansdale, but have made the move to home ownership. We will have equity! (Wait until you have kids, then look again.) We are getting our bra straps adjusted, but have already met a couple people from the neighborhood and it looks like a great place. I am still at ATX Communications (now re-capitalized and not going bankrupt we hope), in charge of all of our data systems (Internet, Frame, Web Hosting, etc.). (If Mike’s company were truly re-capitalized, it would be atx cOMMUNICATIONS). With the way the telecommunications industry is, I keep having to do more with less. I know you probably understand (Editor note from Adelphia Business Solutions: yes, I do). Well, that's the short curlies of it. More work, new house, less sleep.” Doug Murk (1982), GPA extraordinaire, and wife Jackie attended the big “Bugsy-family-moving-to-Colorado-smashing-goodbye-party” with brothers Dave Hanson, Mike Chapkovich, Mark Weyer and family, and Gregg Barr. He was not sure if anyone else of importance was there, due to his excessive drinking and all. According to Doug, “since Bugsy is in Colorado now he doesn't have to worry about the sniper”. Doug sent Editor a complete two volume set of his “Life Since Days at TEP” or “LSD at TEP”, which he has been translated back into English and Cliff-noted as follows: “I (Doug Murk) have not been working for the last (more than) 5 years and this, of course, leaves me with very little free time! In case someone does not understand what I am talking about, I am married. Then married, the more free time you have, the less free time you have (my wife has seen to that). By the way, not working has its advantages and its disadvantages. I am sure you can guess the biggest disadvantage... no time away from the wife! Of course the no paycheck thing really sucks, but otherwise it is not all that bad. Anyway, after TEP I worked as an GEEK while getting my MSGEEK degree at night from Stevens Institute in NJ. Then I worked for a little over a year managing a Dunkin' Donuts store my father owned in Queens, NY. It was at Dunkin' Donuts that I made lots of dough (the type you eat, not the green stuff) and met Jackie. Bugsy frequented this Dunkin Donuts shop several times a day when he was in his 40s. She has been my lovely wife for 16 years now. After I managed the DD (Dungeons and Dragons?) for about a year, my father quickly sold it while it was still worth something. Then he sent me to NYU to get an MBA (we all felt I needed it). I went to NYU full time, so two years later I was back in the job market. I started working for Andersen Consulting (now Accenture) in NY. After a mere six months of the NY tedium, I managed to get on a project over in Germany. Jackie and I lived in Frankfurt for two years while I worked on a project for Andersen installing a new computer system for the German stock exchange. Then it was back to NY. Within a mere six months of the NY tedium (I've heard this somewhere before), I quit Andersen and bought a laundry and dry cleaning business in Brooklyn. Unfortunately, things did not go as planned and I ended up returning the business to the previous owner. It was the only responsible thing to do not being able to make payments and all. The business is completely gone at this point in case anyone was wondering... it had been around since 1927. (Jefferson Cleaners is still in business, for those Nick at Night Fans out there). This should in no way reflect on the value of my MBA as you will soon see it has been invaluable! After that business, I was resting up for almost a year when I got a call from a former professor at NYU asking me to work for him at his company in NJ. Being out of work, and him having been my favorite NYU prof, I had no choice but to work for him. He had a market research firm and my job involved managing a project including GEEK, computers, field work and marketing. It was a very friendly and good small company, but alas I would not stay there for long. WARNING: This is where the story has scary parts that may not be appropriate for our younger readers. From about the time I was at NYU getting my MBA, I started having trouble with arthritis. It was just annoying at first, then it kept me from playing sports, and finally after about a year at the market research firm it got so bad I could no longer work. Now I have trouble walking and standing... so I do a lot of sitting and lying down. It is not that bad though, I can still drive and do many things. If something requires a lot of walking, my wife pushes me in a wheelchair, but usually I manage without one. Also I require an inordinate amount of rest during the day, but then again who doesn't? Now I am waiting for Bart (the old fart) Smoot to become a doctor so he can find the cure to my type of arthritis... I'm waiting. Now for the bad news. In December of 2000 my family was on a Club Med vacation when my younger brother Larry dove from a pier into low water and broke his spine. He is now paralyzed from the neck down. He has a power wheelchair much like Christopher Reeves, except Larry does not require a respirator and has some movement in his upper arms. (So Farty Barty, while you are at it maybe you could solve this spinal cord nerve regeneration problem also.) OK, enough bad news. Some good news is that my MBA has helped me... I lost no money in the tech stock meltdown of the market. Unfortunately, I also made no money during the HUGE tech stock rise, but I am sure that was just an oversight. And as put it in the last Newsletter, all is going "kwhite well" for me other than those minor problems already covered. Though I no longer drive a nice sports car: trouble getting in and out with the arthritis and all. You (Editor) are doing a masterful job with the Newsletter and I, as I am sure many others do, applaud your efforts. And the [last] newsletter surprisingly had not a single error! I do wish you would abuse your big pig (and getting bigger) bro Bugsy in the next Newsletter though. He is my big (and getting bigger) bro too and I never heard about his surprise birthday party until reading about it in the Newsletter, though I am sure that was just an oversight (Editor didn’t hear about the party until he also read it in the Newsletter, which was surprising given Editor typed the Newsletter)). I think everyone should send you (Editor) one dollar so you can have a big reunion party at your house for everyone. Wouldn't that be great!!! OK so maybe everyone has to send $5, no $10, no $20 so it will be a really good party! I should only have to send $1 since it was my idea. Anyway, in July (2001) Jackie and I went to Paradise Island off of Florida for a week of vacation. I hope I haven't overwhelmed you. And thanks for doing such a great job”. Doug, Editor has still not received your $1 – please send. Thanks. Jim Gehring sent a second news update, this one from back in May 2001. As with certain Elvis and Fraaank Friedman songs, this update has never been published before. Here it is, for the first time in print, word for word, and at no additional cost to our beloved readers: “Back from Bermuda! Wedding day was Great. Reception was Great. Wedding night was Great. Honeymoon was Great. Do you have John Elwood's e-mail address? (Yes, it is jen.elwood@drexel.edu - he’s apparently changed his name to Jen, I guess. Thanks for your long distance request). Have you heard from him recently? (Yes, he called me two weeks ago, I need to call him back. Thanks for reminding me). It is somewhat a shame that in today's day and age, if you haven't heard from a married friend in some years, you always have to think or ask “are they still married?” So are he and Jenny still married? (Yes, happily, with two little Elwoods, called “Little Els”) Oops, I just farted. That one really stinks, whoa! Well, the new Mrs. Gehring will have to get used to it. In attendance at my wedding were Mark Seal, Joe Ciasullo, Bill and Helene Sokol, and Dinesh Rao. Dayne Weierbach was my Breast Man, and I must say he gave a helluva good toast at the reception. Secretary of State Colon Powell, Gen Ret., was in attendance at the reception. Actually, he was at a charity function in the same hotel and a friend of mine knew somebody at the function so she asked if he could stop in at our military wedding and greet Kerrin and me. He did, and it was pretty neat, albeit brief. Any other news Jake, how many kids do y'all have now (four – see update below). Where do y'all live? (We all live in a yellow submarine, a yellow submarine, a yellow submarine). My regards to Mrs. Jake (you are still married to Betsy right?) (Yes, going on 17 years now with the wrong woman, hard to believe she’s put up with me this long, with me slaving night after night making up stuff for Newsletters and all…).” --- David (Dactyl) Caplan (1878) (dactyl@caplancpa.com) commented on the last Newsletter: “1. As much as I feel old, I am not class of 1878. I believe it's 1978. 2. Speaking of age....Glickman will NOT always be younger than me (I am working on a secret formula...shhhh). 3. As shocked as I am that Matt Kearns is married and has children (let alone being alive and employed), there is NO WAY that his kid weighed 7 lbs, 14 oz. That is too much of a coincidence. 4. Who ARE all these people [mentioned in the Newsletters]? And do any of them need an accountant? 5. Steve Brookner - that secret room had better not have been in my old bedroom/closet... 6. You keep mentioning editor". You mean this thing actually has an editor?? 7. Brian Conant - thanks for bringing up "Time" by Pink Floyd. My doctor worked REALLY hard to get the night sweats to stop. 8. Jeff Picker has GRANDCHILDREN??? I thought I was old... 9. Rick Knoebel works at Knoebel's....is that a coincidence or what? 10. Frockie may be wealthy, but he's still shorter than me. Jake, fabulous job. I actually read the WHOLE THING! (which is why Editor reflects Dave’s updates at the back-end of the Newsletter) Of course, after I was done, I was on the phone with an optometrist and a psychiatrist (not necessarily in that order). Keep up the good work (somebody has to do it).” Joe Hotung now lives at 13731 Valley Oak Circle Rockville, MD 20850 (there must be a lot of houses on that street for such a large number, Editor’s address is simply Millers Mountain, Coudersport, that’s it) and is working in downtown Washington, DC (a few blocks away from the White House) for a property management company. Joe and wife Ann and have a son, Ian (3 years old) and a daughter, Grace (4 1/2 years old). In a Monty Python voice, he asks the following: “Does anyone know where Mark Altman or Gary Chan are? I know Mark used to live in Rockville but he's not listed here anymore. I recall that Gary's been sighted while on vacation in Seattle.” Please send all Mark/Gary sightings to Joe at jhotung@gcomfortdc.com, he’ll be so very grateful and happy he’ll skip all the way to work. Speaking of Jeff (Jake Booze) Miller (1984), here’s his saga, as told first-hand to the Editor: “First off, let me tell you how I enjoy your Newsletter updates. You a funny guy! You make me pee my pants (although now that I’ve reached 40, I actually use the Newsletter to stand on when I pee my pants). Where to begin…I still work for now-bankrupt Adelphia Business Solutions, a former subsidiary of now-bankrupt Adelphia Communications. For those unfamiliar with current events in the year 2002, Adelphia is the company who in mid-July had several founding family members indicted by the Feds, handcuffed and arrested for alleged improprieties. I’ve worked for all of these individuals directly over the past 12 years. Extremely stressful times for all 2,000 employees in our tiny town (Coudersport is a town of 3,000, with the next real city about 140 away), given virtually no severance pay, no pension, no option plans, no other local businesses, etc. On the “all-that-really-counts” front, Nathan (13), who is being home-schooled and doing extremely well, is big-time into Robotics, Lego and taking things apart. Ben (11) is the artist of the family and has taken up piano and guitar. Tess (soon 9) has a zoo in her room (she’s been found feeding something in her closet, Dad’s afraid to ask). Luke (7) is the family’s free spirit, often seen doing dance gyrations to no music. He likes cars and trucks, go figure. We truly have a few thousand books around the house, we’re all big readers. After 15 years of persistence, Mary Beth/Betsy had her first young adult novel published in May – Aimee – which is now available at most bookstores and online at Amazon/Barnes and Noble. She’s gotten great reviews thus far, and was in the running for National Book of the Year (an intense psychological drama narrated by a troubled teen recently acquitted of murder charges - Publishers Weekly). Please buy a few copies (Frank Ingrassia, please buy a few thousand). Thanks in advance. I dropped in unexpectedly on Rob Sidrow (1985) last summer while out in Colorado on business. He’s doing well, and the weather was nice. Keep up the great work, Editor!” Jake, always nice hearing from you, thanks for keeping in touch with yourself. Eh? Eh? It’s none other than Tom Steele, who is till in Vancouver with Honeywell: “Honeywell is still Honeywell (not part of GE or any of the other rumored interested parties). Son Samuel is now 17. Still figure skating - now at the Junior Men level (meaning triple jumps but not the triple Axel - next competition for him is U.S. Midwestern championships in Nashville, TN in November. Daughter Vicky is 15. Turning into soccer girl. Weight gain is not something we discuss in public. I really don't have any contact with old Lehigh or TEP/TAK folks so I can't give you any gossip or juicy tidbits. I do occasionally hear from the New York gang (Zisman et al) but haven't been able to make their gatherings. Home address hasn't changed: 571 Tempe Crescent North Vancouver, BC V7N 1E7 Canada 604-990-6961. Home email address is steeletom@shaw.ca. Oh yeah, got a new car last year.” Blue, congrats on your car! I hope NAFTA’s working out for you. By the way, I’m a big Canucks fan! Editor’s Little Brother Mike Saldi (1986) will turning 40 soon, Rob Greenfield (1986) just turned 39 (Rob, wife Michelle, their two daughters and their dog visited Miller’s Mountain in September. A good time was had by all). Mike dictated the following update to one of his several secretaries: “Funny, TEP feels both like yesterday, and ancient history. I think it's having the kids in "real" school which is bringing back the "Stairway to Letterman" memories, and the continuing nightmare that goes something like this...........I signed up for Thermo, never went to class or bought the books, forgot completely about it as a matter of fact, and panicked when I saw the final posted for the "next" day...oh sorry, that wasn't a dream, it really happened. Daughter is 2 years away from driving, and is now taller than Mom. 10 year-old son can kick my ass in anything requiring mental exercise (could it be the age, or maybe one too many pub nights or the rota-bowls?). Both kids get straight A's. Really. And they are in fact MY children. I just can't figure that one out, but have worked hard to hide any record of my 2 academic probations at Lehigh and my 1.7 graduating GPA (rounded up). As far as they know, I was an honor student and let's just keep it that way (unfortunately, they have been mailed this Newsletter, let’s just hope they don’t see the Mike Saldi name bolded anywhere, ok Mike Saldi?). Shannon is doing well considering the "teen" environment around the house these days. Mike Merritt and crew stopped by for a visit at the house in Annapolis, and ended up spending the night. Was great to catch up on old times. Greenfield and I now going on 7 years in business together. Lots of really cool customers, and both still trying to figure out what we want to do when we grow up. See www.sclogic.com.

Provide your feedback on this newsletter or any other comments you would like to share to:

Jeffrey Miller, Miller’s Mountain, Coudersport, PA 16915

A Board caveat: feedback on the news is welcome, but The Editor will entertain no comments regarding the muckraking swill you’ve just read. He does welcome swill, however. Send your hooch to the above address, and he’ll trade you some ‘shine.

Survey Says 

We’ve received feedback from some alumni, but there’s still many of you   lurking out there. So let’s hear from the Silent Majority…your feedback will help us present and discuss the issues during the Board Meeting, and help us to choose a course of action. So send in your comments, especially if you can’t attend  Lehigh/Lafayette.

2002 Association Event & Board Interest Survey

I     will/will not    attend the Lehigh/Lafayette Dinner/Social.  Number of adults ___ kids ___

I  think we  should/should not continue the annual events. If we do, in general I would attend Dorney/Le/Laf/both

I    will/will not   volunteer for next year’s Alumni Board

Any other comments about Association events/business

Name/Class, Address/Phone/Email updates

Please complete these questions and provide your comments. Return to Ken Jensen,  6 Whalepond Road, Oakhurst, NJ 07755; 732-923-1231, or email kenneth.d.jensen@att.net

The Association

C/O Hal Frasch

7005 Ashbury Drive

Springfield, VA  22152
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